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INTRODUCTION:
Myositis Ossificans (MO) is characterized by 
benign, self-limiting heterotopic ossification of 
soft tissues especially large skeletal muscles of 
arms and thighs. It is commonly described after 
traumas or neuropathies. We are reporting a rare 
case of MO atypical location and presentation.  
REPORT: 
A 50-year-old gentleman with no previous 
history of trauma or surgery, developed a 
painless left sole ping-pong size swelling for the 
past 20 years and remained dormant for many 
years. He first complained of a sudden increase 
in lesion size disrupting shoes wear within the 
year 2019. There are no overlying skin changes. 
Excision and skin grafting were performed at 
another center and histopathological 
examination (HPE) reported as MO. 
Unfortunately, the swelling recurred within a 
year with a more bizarre presentation. It became 
bigger with ulceration and skin changes 
mimicking a worrisome malignant presentation 
causing dilemma in the previous diagnosis of 
MO. Sequential MRIs done within 7 months 
interval showed significant increase in mass 
size, with web spaces and foot muscles 
involvement, and presence of cortical erosion. 
Patient was subsequently referred to our center.  
After discussion with patient, he agreed with the 
option of modified Chopart amputation in view 
of extensive MO with ulceration.  
CONCLUSION: 
Radiographically, MO changes with progressive 
stages of maturation. Calcification is usually 
apparent on plain radiograph but not present 
initially. It shows “dotted veil” appearance by 
end of third week.1 It can be misleading in early 
phase MRI as well. Hence, the importance of 
serial imaging. Histologically, there are three 
distinct zones in MO: a central portion in which 
there is fibroblastic proliferation which can vary 
markedly in cellularity, pleomorphic 
characteristics, and numbers of mitotic figures; 

an intermediate portion where there is collagen 
and osteoid deposition among proliferating 
spindle cells, with early trabeculation of 
ossifying areas; and a peripheral zone of osteoid 
trabeculae rimmed by osteoblasts, with bone 
surrounded by loose fibrous tissue and atrophic 
fat. Characteristically, in myositis ossificans the 
bone formation is most prominent at the 
periphery of the lesion. Differentiating between 
myositis ossificans and extra-skeletal 
osteosarcoma is critical. Osteosarcoma displays 
disorderly growth of atypical hyperchromatic 
and pleomorphic tumor cells. Bone deposition 
in osteosarcoma is haphazard and disorganized, 
sometimes with a "reverse zoning effect", with 
bone formation in the center of the lesion and 
immature spindle cells toward the periphery. 
Mitotic figures are present in both the immature, 
central portion of myositis ossificans and 
osteosarcoma, but myositis ossificans lacks the 
atypical or tripolar mitotic figures characteristic 
of osteosarcoma.  
In this case, the recurrence is atypical and hence 
lead to the more radical surgical excision. The 
final HPE confirmation is still pending to date.  
Figure 1: A bizarre radiographic appearance 
Figure 2: Fungating mass of the left sole  
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